College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

September 30, 2003

Revised

Present:  Martha Flanders, Robin Wright, Jane Phillips, Stu Goldstein, Jean Underwood, Leslie Schiff, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Sue Wick, Kathy Ball; Mark Decker (guest)

The revised minutes of the May 23 meeting were approved. 

Election of chair.  Jane Phillips nominated Frank Barnwell, but Frank declined.  Leslie Schiff then nominated Stu Goldstein, and although Stu stated that he had served for two years recently, he agreed to chair the committee for the next year.  A motion was made to approve Stu as chair and it passed unanimously.  Janet Schottel agreed to chair the remainder of today’s meeting.

Announcements

1.  Robin Wright welcomed Jean Underwood as the new Director of Student Services and all committee members voiced their congratulations to Jean.

2.  Robin distributed syllabi for the Nature of Life course held for incoming freshmen at Itasca in August and stated that it had been quite successful.  Sehoya Cotner is currently completing an assessment of the course.  A follow-up meeting for students will be held October 9.

3.  Robin distributed a document addressing freshman recruitment communications and event timeline and stated that CBS needs to be more proactive about recruiting a larger number of freshmen in the coming years.  This year CBS accepted all of the students who met the requirements.  Robin added that this year we would have liked to accept 350 students but our published number was 325.  We actually admitted 327.  Jane asked how other units (especially Chemistry) plan to accommodate the increase in numbers.  Robin replied that there is an assumption that we will admit more than our stated goal and that Chemistry is aware that Dean Elde’s personal goal is to eventually admit 500 freshmen.  She stated that discussions are going on with respect to various strategies that might be used to accommodate the increase in numbers for the high-demand introductory courses such as chemistry.  One option is to have an early start to fall semester, perhaps starting a month earlier and this might provide an opportunity to complete an intensive course.

4.  Robin provided an update on the Biology, Society, and Environment major and distributed a document outlining the major.  She mentioned that the original proposal was to offer both BA and BS degrees but that has been changed to a single BA degree in CLA.  Robin stated that the major would probably accept about 15 students per year.  Stu wondered if that number would accommodate those who might be interested.  Robin replied that there are actually very few BA degrees in Biology granted by CLA since many students end up changing majors.  Leslie Schiff reminded the committee that the BA degree in Microbiology will be sunsetted soon.  All she needs to do is write a letter to CLA withdrawing it.  Robin stated that the Biology, Society and Environment major will begin fall semester 2004.  She added that although the BS degree will be terminated, the major will still require a rigorous background in biology.

5.  Transfer benchmarks.  Robin distributed a document addressing guidelines for implementing Affirmative Action that was prepared by the Office of the General Counsel.  She stated that our practice of admitting students on the basis of GPA and completed courses needs to be changed.  Instead of having a requirement of 2.5 GPA for transfer students, we will need to provide a holistic review of students.  If we state that the requirement is a GPA of 2.5 then we cannot admit a student with a lower GPA.  Changing to the holistic review will mean that we will have to spend more time per application than is currently the practice.  Jean Underwood added that we will only be dropping the 2.5 GPA requirement; we will still maintain the course prerequisites.  However, with the applications numbering more than 300, this will obviously impact the workload of Student Services.  Jane wondered whether the application of a student with a GPA of 3.3 would still be reviewed and Robin replied in the affirmative.  Everyone will receive a holistic review.  Leslie moved that we eliminate the absolute GPA requirement of 2.5 and the committee unanimously approved the motion.  This change will go into effect October 3.

6.  Leslie reported that she has been working on the Directed Research/Study requirements with Robin Wright, Stu Goldstein and Janet Schottel.   She added that more information is now available on the requirements for 4994, 4993, 4794W and 4793W.  Copies of the new form, faculty mentor guidelines, student policies and procedures were distributed and Leslie asked members to discontinue use of the old form.  Leslie reported that a mentor had contacted her about the types of things that would constitute an effective writing experience for the writing intensive forms of these courses.  Leslie distributed a list of some possible 4794W writing components that was developed by a directed research student.  This list might serve as a good example and act as a starting point for discussion between student and mentor.  Robin asked if this document could be sent to faculty members.  Committee members agreed but stated that the student’s name should be removed.  Janet suggested a correction to the short form used by Student Services on which the Director of Undergraduate Studies’ name should replace the signature of the departmental office.   Both of these forms will be available on the web.  Leslie stated that she will soon send an email to CBS faculty informing them of two meetings she will hold in November (one per campus) to discuss issues concerning Directed Research/Studies. 

Old business

a. EPC progress report from Spring, 2003.  Janet reminded members to review our progress from last year.

b.  Course proposal for vote:  Biol 1xxx, Introduction to Biology, Society and Environment.  Mark Decker was present to answer questions about the proposal that will constitute the first course in the Biology, Society and Environment major.  Mark reported that John Beatty had been the guiding force in the development of this major.  Since John has left the University, Mark and Sehoya Cotner will be responsible for this introductory course.  This 2-credit seminar will utilize case studies and discussion.  Janet Schottel wondered if it might take the place of a freshman seminar.  Mark replied that it probably could, but the major emphasis will be on building a cohort of students.  Janet also wondered if transfer students will be required to register for it and Mark replied that they would.  Mark stated that the first offering will be spring semester 2004 and the current idea is to teach it once per year.  Jane noted that it no longer is identified for the CLE environmental theme and Mark replied that it doesn’t qualify since it is worth only two credits.  Mark stated that many courses qualify for that theme so it shouldn’t be a problem.  Members wondered if students outside the major could register and they will be able to if there is space.  Members noted that there was no mention of class size and Mark agreed that a cap of 25 should be added at least for the initial offering.  Stu suggested that requiring permission of the instructor would guarantee that majors could register.  This will also guarantee that a suitable classroom can be assigned.

Frank Barnwell questioned why the first topic of the teaching of evolution in science classes had been chosen given the potential volatility of the topic.  Mark responded that in this major there will probably be several volatile issues and students will need to be able to deal with a diversity of opinion.  He feels that this could constitute a “teachable moment”.   Mark added that depending on student interest and how science progresses, the syllabus will definitely change over time.  The course will be housed in General Biology where both Sehoya and Mark have appointments and the General Biology Advisory Committee has been providing feedback for the course.  Jane suggested that the seminar be given a number greater than 1009 so it will not be confused with a prerequisite for General Biology.  A motion was made to approve the course the committee agreed unanimously.

c.  Spaces held in courses for transfer students.  A list of the numbers of seats held for courses and sections for new advanced standing students (NAS) and for new high school students (NHS) had been distributed prior to the meeting.  There are two reasons for holding these seats.  NAS students are required to register for at least 13 credits each term.  Since their orientation isn’t until August many classes are closed by the time that students should register.  For the NHS students, Math 1281 has a good instructor so we need to reserve spaces for our incoming first year students.  Biol 1001 is the first course in the preferred sequence for CBS students but it is also popular with non-CBS students since it satisfies the Biology/with lab core and the environment theme.  If seats weren’t held, some of our students would not be able to register.  Jane asked if it is fair to our continuing students to hold these seats?  She feels we should make a conscious decision about this issue.  Jean replied that having an earlier orientation time for transfer students would help to solve the problem.  Jane mentioned that Biol 2005 closes during spring registration.  The major problem is that we have to work with the University’s admission schedule.  Jean asked if we could continue to hold a few spots in specific courses for the remainder of this year.  The committee agreed that this should be done.  We will revisit this issue later.

d.  Phsl 3051/3061/3071W as an alternative to Biol 3211, Animal Physiology.  Stu reported that some students want to substitute Phsl 3051 for Biol 3211 and 2005, but he stated that the human physiology course is not as rigorous as our course.  He suggested that the more likely substitution would be Phsl 3071W, but that course is only for physiology majors.  He added that it might be permissible to accept human physiology for students from other colleges who had already completed the course if the student submits a petition.  Phsl 3061 has no biology prerequisite but does require fairly rigorous physical science courses.  Since 3061 and 3071W are essentially the same course except for the writing component, either of those may be substituted for Biol 3211.  Also Phsl 3051 may be substituted for Biol 3211/2005 by petition.  However, we will not encourage these substitutions.

e.  CBS residency issue.  Janet reported that she hasn’t heard from Craig Swan but will report to us when she does.

New business

a,  New course proposal:  MicB 5141 Biology, Genetics and Pathogenesis of Viruses.  Leslie explained that this version of the course is being split off of the previous MicB 4141W which is writing-intensive primarily to serve those students who do not need or want a writing-intensive version.  She added that she had far too many students in the writing intensive course this past spring.  This new course would be 3 credits while the 4141W version would be for 4 credits due to the extra writing component.  Stu questioned how the grad students would be graded.  Seventy percent of the grade will be based on 3 midterms and a comprehensive final.  The remaining 30% will be based on written assignments and participatory classroom exercises.  Jane asked whether it might not be a problem for students to receive 4000 level credit for the course with more work in it versus 5000 level credit for the course with less work.  Leslie suggested that if a different 4xxx number would make a difference to students, then she wouldn’t mind changing the number from 5xxx to 4xxx.  Leslie stated that she sees this as her own personal experiment for the year; seeing how she handles two populations of students.  A motion was made to approve the course at the 4xxx level for 3 credits and it passed unanimously.

b.  Minor course changes:


MicB 4141W, Biology, Genetics and Pathogenesis of Viruses.  See discussion above.  A motion was made to approve the following changes:  increase the credits to 4; limit enrollment to 20; and to add the prerequisite, BioC 3021, Biochemistry.  The motion was seconded and all voted to approve the changes.


EEB 4609W, Ecosystem Ecology.  The request is to add two discussion sections to this course taught by Sarah Hobbie; one for undergraduates, the other for graduate students.  The lecture schedule would change to two days per week and the third meeting would be for the discussion sections.  Sarah feels that since the two groups of students discuss the literature on very different levels, this would be a way to provide a better learning opportunity for both groups.  Janet wondered if we divide other courses for recitation sections and apparently it has been done.  Janet wondered if it might be easier to handle if there were two course numbers 4xxx for undergrads and 5xxx for grads.  Frank stated that he will talk to Sarah about handling it this way.  A motion was made to approve conditionally the formation of two courses at the 4xxx and 5xxx levels, pending agreement from Sarah Hobbie.  The motion was unanimously approved.

c.  Undergraduate catalog.  The pertinent pages from the new catalog were distributed prior to the meeting.  Jean asked members to let her know of any changes by October 17.  Sue Wick wondered if Emeritus faculty should be listed in the catalog and Jean replied that only those faculty actively teaching should be listed.  Jane wondered if anyone has been checking to see if appropriate course number changes had been incorporated. Robin said that she will check both number changes and designators.

The meeting adjourned at 11:05 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball




